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THE PLAY WHAT HE WROTE
A play's been written about race walking by HOWARD WILLIAM TIMMS(SWC) who raced the 1972 Munich Olympic Games 50K, coming 25th in 4 hours 34 minutes and 43.8 seconds. Not only has he written it, he appears in it! It's called "ACCIDENTAL OLYMPIAN" and is about his rapid rise from novice athlete to Olympian, and hits the stage 40 years after Howard's heyday. It's on 2 nights (Friday April 13th/Saturday April 14th) at Cheltenham Playhouse, 49 Bath Road, Cheltenham, Gloucestershire. GL53 7HG. Curtain-up 7.30pm. Cost : £8 (£6 concessions). You can book on 01242-522852. Full details on www.playhousecheltenham.org Click on April and then on "Accidental Olympian" where you'll get the full story of this play.
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Howard's among many UK Olympic Walkers who've accepted invitations to attend our RWA Olympians Tribute Luncheon at the Tower Thistle Hotel on Saturday July 7th, which promises to be the greatest reunion ever held in UK race walking circles. It's now sold-out but you can still book waiting list places. 

TWO HOURS FASTER

The gremlins got into our account of a successful 1972 Leicester-to-Skegness 100 Miles walk by Suffolk-based Squadron Leader MIKE PERKINS, which earned him Centurions membership number 490. His time was 20.05.32, not 22.05.32 as erroneously penned.

ESSEX TEAM SUCCESS
As we go to press Ilford AC have a clean sweep of RWA National Team titles (bar 100 Miles). They are (indicating 


scorers) :
National 10 Kms : Carlo Alberto de Casa/Francisco Reis/Steve 

Uttley
National 10 Miles : Francisco Reis/Steve Uttley/Steve Allen
National 20 Kms : Steve Uttley/Phil Barnard/Ed Shillabeer
National 50 Kms : Scott Davis/Ed Shillabeer/Bob Dobson 

Ilford won silver National Team medals in 2 Championships :
National 10 Kms : Phil Barnard/Steve Allen/Dave Kates
National 100 Miles : Kevin Marshall/Olly Browne/Steve Allen

Ilford had won the previous National 100 Miles (Kevin Marshall/Micky Sutton/Olly Browne) and have also won team Championships at BMAF and Southern Area events.

VEST OF BRITISH

"Team GB" as they're now annoyingly called, will be wearing Olympic kit designed by Stella McCartney. Sadly it'll be manufactured in China at Adidas factories. Whatever happened to Lancashire & Yorkshire's textile industry? Who needs an internationally known clothes designer...can't we get back to white vests with 2 distinctive hoops around them? In past years everybody could then easily pick out all British competitors!
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ILFORD AC SUCCESS AT COVENTRY

by Steve Uttley

FRANCISCO REIS took an unexpected bronze medal in March's National 10 Miles Race Walking Championship at Coventry, leading Ilford AC to victory in the team competition, despite an absence of 3 Ilford internationals. The race was held on a multi-lap course in the grounds of Warwick University in wet, windswept and near freezing conditions. Setting off at a more cautious pace than usual, Francisco held a position just outside the first 6 at the halfway point, just a few seconds ahead of his recent nemesis, former Olympian IAN RICHARDS. Meanwhile at the front as eventual winner and Olympic hopeful, TOM BOSWORTH, extended his lead others at the front dropped out or succumbed to the judges. Francisco dropped Richards this time and moved into 4th place by the finish in a time of 81 minutes 59. However, the 3rd place athlete was disqualified for a technical infringement after crossing the line meaning that Francisco, who had a clean technically perfect round, was upgraded to bronze, his first National medal since his comeback to regular competition 2-and-a-half years ago. Just behind him STEVE UTTLEY walked a steady race to move up to 5th place in 88-08 and, together with STEVE ALLEN, 11th in 96-25, this gave Ilford enough points to overcome 2nd place Belgrave Harriers and complete a clean sweep of National Championships. It was Uttley's highest placing in this Championship for many years. Ilford now also hold the National 10K, 20K & 50K team championship trophies. DAVE KATES finished 13th in 98-58, bravely sticking to his task despite struggling from the start owing to lack of race fitness and ED SHILLABEER also stuck doggedly to his task to finish 22nd in 107.39.

Adds Hon.Ed. Winner Tom clocked 1.10.07 - way ahead of silver medalllist STUART KELLMORGAN (Bels) 1.20.08. Such winning margins show a sport lacking credibility when trying to get national newspapers publishing results. 3 d/q'd & 2 DNFs. Other Essex positions : 8th John Hall Bels/Ltn 1.31.53, 19th Paul King Bels/Ltn 1.45.02 & 21st Sean Pender E&H/Ltn 1/46.16. Just 25 finished with only 4 teams closed-in : 1.Ilf, 2.Bels, 3.E&H & 4.SWC. No Essex-affiliated ladies appeared in their race. Ladies event winner was Pembrokeshire Harrier Heather Lewis in 1.25.03 from Medway's Rebecca Collins in 1.32.44 & Diane Bradley of Tonbridge in 1.34.48. 10 finished with 2 DNFs. Only 2 teams closed-in: winners Enfield & Harringey who had 4 on the road & Abingdon Amblers who had 2-scoring members. 

PRESENTATION

Hon.Ed. was most surprised to be presented with an award from Metropolitan Police Walking Club Chairman ANDY BIGNOLD, who was officiating at his last Annual Dinner before retiring. The award was in recognition of Hon. Ed's work in race walking and was gratefully accepted...a wonderful and much appreciated gesture!
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EMAILS TV CRITIC 
BILL SUTHERLAND

Hello Dave,


We wonder if your readers spotted Cath and Peter DUHIG on Alex Polizzi’s ‘The Fixer’ on BBC2. The programme showed a family run business at Denver Mills in Norfolk. Their bread-milling business was sadly failing and Alex provided them with useful ideas to get it back on track. Cath and Peter were seen alighting a coach and looking round the shop with others. Of course they are Promoters of the Downham Walks and deserve to attract a really good field of race walkers in June.


Yours in Sport and Friendship.


Kath and Bill

WINTER LEAGUE SERIES FINAL CURTAIN

Ilford's PHIL BARNARD made a successful return to racing in March's Winter League 5kms road walk at Bexley after a few months away from the sport following an addition to the family. On a weekend of pleasant sunshine and mild warmth, which was a massive contrast to the wet freezing conditions of the previous weekend's National 10 Miles Championship, Barnard tracked Ilford clubmate STEVE UTTLEY who was lying 3rd behind joint leaders MARK EASTON (Surrey Walking Club) and Junior International CAMERON CORBISHLEY (Medway & Maidstone AC). He moved ahead of Uttley towards the end of the first of 4 laps and gradually opened a small gap of about 30 metres as Easton established a clear winning lead at the head of the field. The gap between Barnard and Uttley closed slightly on the final steep hill before the finish, but Barnard was never really troubled and held on by 7 seconds to a comfortable 3rd place in an excellent time of 25 minutes 38 seconds, with Uttley (4th) clocking 25-45. Ilford's ALAN O'RAWE finished an excellent 8th in 30-08, missing his 30 minutes target by a tiny amount despite rushing to the start straight from work, which he finished at noon. It was the final event of the League's 4-races, which saw STEVE UTTLEY win the Series Title from Barnet' AC's STEVE ALLEN on countback. Although they tied on points Uttley had the fastest individual time during the series having clocked 25-31 in the 1st race of the season, beating Allen's fastest by 17 seconds. Overall Series victory was sweet for Uttley as a year ago he was a "shoe in" for the title...but his car failed to start as he set out for the event, resulting in him losing out! 

Series positions : 1. Steve Uttley, 2. Steve Allen (Barnet) & 3. Chris Hobbs. Ladies : 1. Helen Middleton, 2. Angela Martin & 3. Christine Cotterill. Despite very poor turnouts for Races 3 & 4, with optimism, Organiser NOEL CARMODY has announced 4 dates for the next series, commencing in October. 

WHAT A CARRY ON!
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You might have seen a TV news item about Scouts attending a tea party at Buckingham House hosted by "Carry On" star Barbara Windsor, which was part of the Queen's Diamond Jubilee celebrations. Among those present was CHRIS FOSTER, who over many years race walked for both Enfield & Met Police. Nowadays he works for The Scout Association and helped organise their Buckingham Palace turnout; he's also active in amateur drama and writes a regular column for "The Gooner" (Arsenal's fanzine - both cheaper & better value than official match day programmes). The icing on the cake was that Chris got a cuddle from Busty Babs herself! To quote those words spoken immediately after Babs bra flew off in a memorable scene from Carry On Camping - "Ooh Matron!"
WRITES MARTIN OLIVER
Dear David,

I noticed that someone suggested in 'Essex Walker' that 10 Miles was too far for today's walkers - I thought you might be interested in a result sheet from 50 years ago. 121 starters for a 10 Miles Championship - about 50% of the normal Open 7 Miles fields at that time. Quite a few of those on this sheet are still around too!!


All the best. Martin


Martin's result sheet is the 1962 RWA Southern Area "GARNET" 10 Miles Championship at Regents Park on Saturday 3rd February (it was always on the first Sat in Feb). These figures are remarkable as the Garnet was only open to entrants from the RWA's Southern Area. Even then many Southerners were barred from appearing - internationals, former internationals, anybody in the first 3 at any UK national Championship (including Northern Ireland, Scotland & Wales) and any scoring members of a team in any national Championship, anybody with a 1st Class Standard at any event, those who had made the frame at any "Garnet" race and also members of any winning "Garnet" Club team (4-to-score). Yet in 1962, as Martin points out, 121 competed (including 15 teams) despite all these barring clauses and a geographical restriction. And all 15 teams closed in to boot!


Winner was the late KEN EASLEA of the Borough of Enfield Harriers (as then called) in 79.11. Ken came ready changed in a tracksuit that day and had it on when awarded his gold medal. The elastic in his tracksuit bottoms had 'gone' so were held up by a pair of old braces. Although synonymous with Enfield Ken joined Ilford AC as a 2nd claimer when moving to Abridge. Indeed he was active in Essex walking becoming Ilford's President in 1996/97. Ken retired to Clacton-on-Sea and continued attending walking races long after hanging-up his racing pumps. The frame was completed by PETER SELBY (SWC) in 79.14 and PETER MARLOW in 80.56. Both Peters had bright futures ahead of them and continue serving our sport in 2012!


Others on Martin's sheet who are still around the scene are : 9th Bob Barnes (who recently moved to Bristol) 82.52, 11th Peter Fullagher 83.51, 12th Alec Banyard 84.00, 17th Ron Powell 85.17, 18th Dave Delaney 85.33, 20th Ken Livermore 86.17, 25th Ted Holmquist 87.19, 30th John F. Evans 88.25, 37th Shaun Lightman 89.01, 41st Dave Rosser 91.48, 44th Doug Fotheringham 92.15, 58th Tom Tidy 94.04, 64th Don Clay 94.54, 65th Ken Munro 95.08, 68th J.Cartwright 95.27, 94th Cecil Gittings 102.28, 99th Paul Maidment 103.36 & 108th John Powell 108.33. 112 finished. Woodford Green AC (as then called) won the team race scoring G.Brown 7, R.Gilham 11, A.Sandom 13 & K.Livermore 18 = 49pts. 


The "Garnet" was always a good pointer to future successes and many on Martin's sheet progressed to achieve greater things. Martin keeps records of past events and has unearthed another "gem" for our readers.

             CAFFEINE INTAKE
Drinking coffee before playing sport can boost performance according to Sheffield Hallam University findings. Come to think of it a swig of coffee might be cheaper than those high priced cans of caffeine-based energy drinks that are frequently seen in our changing rooms!

AT THE YARD

The annual Metropolitan Police Walking Club Dinner & Reunion proved to one of it's best ever this time...held as always at Peelers Restaurant in New Scotland Yard. Confusion about ticket costs caused a marked drop in attendance as many regulars decided not to go at such prices. A late reduction probably came too late as many had already made firm decisions not to attend that night, and possibly had made other arrangements. 
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The true star of the evening was guest speaker PAUL BLAGG, a double Olympian (1988/92) and the first UK athlete to go under 4 hours for 50 Kilometres of race walking! A modest man he paid tribute to those who had helped get him onto the Olympic stage, especially his coaches...the late JOHN BROMLEY in his formative years and then Olympian PETER MARLOW as the pace of progress began to hot up! He paid tribute to his 3 Clubs : Belgrave Harriers, Cambridge Harriers and - of course - the Metropolitan Police Race Walking Club. In the latter Club he gave favourable mentions to members who had supported him, encouraged him and helped out on his many training sessions...among those mentioned were a number of "Essex Walker" readers. Paul spoke of his pride at being selected and the envelope containing his selection confirmation (from Buckingham Palace) is still on his wall at home! Paul recounted the excitement of being fitted for his Olympic uniform and then of life in the Olympic Village. The race itself was spoken about...at all costs he had to avoid "blowing-up"...and he told of the delight at re-entering an Olympic Stadium to finish with a lap of the track, saying that such a moment is great irrespective of one's race position! It was one of the best after-dinner speeches ever heard at this long established function and deservedly received loud applause at its conclusion.

VERY WELL DESERVED

Hello Dave, 


Reference the MPRWC Dinner and Reunion. I was surprised at Paul (Blagg) giving me a mention. I can only remember raising concern that the Met Police Airolo-Chiasso Team was always the chosen few and rarely included the likes of Paul Blagg, George Nibre and Noel Carmody. So sorry we could not be there but Olympic preparations intervened as everything builds up week by week. Great to hear the news of Alex Ross. His past in organising came to the fore, being able to arrange 2 functions and a return presumably on the night sleeper all on the same day. When a child I used to do that regularly and always enjoyed waking up to a nice cup of tea and digestive biscuits at Stirling when awoken by the night porter. 


Best Regards, Kath and Bill

GET WELL SOON
We're sorry to hear that SWC stalwart ROGER MICHELL has had a bad turn and is indisposed. He's getting better and we all wish him well. Last year he earned the UK individual bronze medal in our Centenary 100 Miles at Lingfield Park Racecourse, behind SWC colleague IAN STATTER (gold) and Ilford's KEVIN MARSHALL (silver).

JOURNEY MAN

Among attenders at the Met.Police Annual Dinner & Reunion was former MPRWC Honorary Secretary ALEX ROSS (Cambridge Harriers) who travelled from Forres in the north of Scotland. Alex attended a lunch of former Officers from the Public Order Branch (we remember Alex performing public order duties in a "fly-on-the-wall TV documentary) before coming to the evening Walkers function. He then went back to Scotland on the "Milk Train". Any ex-servicemen reading this will be most familiar with this term! 

MORE NEWS FROM OUR ROVING REPORTER PETE RYAN
Hi Dave,

Returned to NZ for last week of my trip, really enjoyed Tasmania and went to the Australian trials. One problem was the 38c temperature. 50% drop out including the two Brits Alex Wright and Lauren Whelan, who stood no chance in the heat. Even Mike Parker dropped out early and yes, I met Graham Jones who is coming over to England, and I believe is going to watch the Olympics. Spent the time in Hobart in the company of Tim Erickson and his wife, and Willie Sawall and his wife - a name from the past. I believe he did 3-46 for 50k in the 80s when the world record was 3-41. Lovely people - none this aloofness. Anyway cheers mate ....

Pete

"THE TIME OF THEIR LIVES"

Some editions ago EW advised of Sky Sports filming an hour-long programme with Lynn "The Leap" Davies, our RWA President Ken Matthews and Ann Packer looking back at those 1964 Tokyo Olympics...in which all 3 won gold medals. The other Golden athlete, Mary Rand, now lives abroad so was unable to participate in this programme which was hosted by GARY NEWBON. "The Time Of Their Lives" made for a fascinating hour of fact/comment/chat/nostalgia as those friendly Olympics were recalled...the last held on a cinder track! Another Tokyo athlete -50K silver medallist PAUL NIHILL had it recorded and kindly sent Hon.Ed. a CD copy. It's available for anyone wanting to borrow it...just see Hon. Ed. at the races. It's well worth a viewing.

NEWS
Hello Dave,


Hope RWA National 10 Miles walk went well. Happy memories eh! 288 starters in 1972 at Crystal Palace! Just letting you know that I saw Ann Sayer (First UK Female Centurion) out training in the Teddington/Twickenham area last week at 7.30 a.m. Looked very fit. Reminded me of the days when she was coached by the Late Great Tommy Richardson of Woodford Green A.C. I managed to stop for a short chat during which she told me of the major resurfacing of local roads for the Olympic Time Trials and Road Race. Also I contacted the Race Walking Record Editor, John Constandinou as I had not received the Record for some while. Apparently he has been hospitalised for some time with illness, but is now out and hopes to bring another Edition out very soon. I am sure others join with me in wishing him a speedy recovery.


Yours in Sport and Friendship.


Bill and Kath (Sutherland). 

THE STEVE KING CLASSIC

Centurion No.492, STEVE KING (Ilford AC & Stock Exchange AC) is organising "The Steve King 100K Classic" on Saturday 15th September from Princeton-to-Summerland. It's both an ultra event and a relay. Many of us met up with Steve when he raced our National 10K in Victoria Park last September; and it's much agreed that this popular and fine endurance athlete has been much missed from these shores since he emigrated to Canada decades ago. Steve qualified as a Centurion in the 1972 Leicester-to-Skegness Walk and enjoyed a fine record as a London-to-Brighton competitor. An informative website is up-and-running and it's well worth visiting - even if you're not intending to participate in this event. A feature is that the winner & winning team get to enjoy breakfast with Steve on the morning after their endeavours! 

www.stevekingclassic.com 

EMAILS LEN RUDDOCK 
Re THE STEVE KING 100K CLASSIC


What a great way to honour someone. Sounds like a great event as well. Look at those empty roads. Having a relay alongside is a neat way to keep the numbers up and to bring on new competitors. Something for UK organisers to take on board maybe. 


Len.

EMAILS CHRIS FLINT 
Re THE STEVE KING 100K CLASSIC

Thanks Dave,


Just checked out the website and it looks a great event. Just the thing for Centurions to participate in, and links in to our ideas of extending the range of Centurions activities to more social and other events. Just need to get there! 


Best regards. Chris
SPANISH REPORT by CATH DUHIG
I walked in the Torrevieja Half Marathon last Sunday and wasn’t quite last – about 20 or so “runners” behind me, and apparently I was 6th W55 home. ( 2 hours 16 mins, in about 25 degrees C)

A couple of weeks previously I saw advertised in a local paper that “500 competitors” were expected to be taking part in the Valencian race walking championships in the same town as above, so we decided to go and have a look. 

Er, three finishers and one Dq in the Senior Men’s 20kms, 5 finishers in the SW 20kms ( 3 in under 2 hours, the last in 2:34), about half a dozen or so in the 10kms Junior races, and a few very junior competitors in the supporting 5 and 3 kms events. It was just like being at home ( including the temperatures as it was a bit on the chilly side despite the sunshine) except for there was no sign of any stalwart veterans filling the field. Jose Camara Camara ( known to some at home) was there watching and we shared a coffee and a few opinions in fluent “Spanglish”.

Notably, however, the event was fully supported by the local policia, with roads closed and all junctions manned by one of their number. 

Adds Hon. Ed.
 Or reporter is modest as a result sheet shows 39 runners in her wake!
OLYMPIC FUNCTIONS

With the RWA's Olympians Tribute Luncheon now sold out with places now only available on a waiting list, there's clearly much 2012 interest in Olympic functions. Cambridge Harriers, who've provided a number of Olympians over the years - including race walkers - are holding their Olympic Dinner on May 16th.
THOUGHTS FOR THE DAY
From "The Office"

Age and treachery will always triumph over youth and ability.
Those of you who think you know everything are annoying to those of us who do.

If at first you don't succeed, remove all evidence that you tried.
You have to be 100% behind someone before you can stab

them in the

back.

Some days you're the pigeon, some days you're the statue.
Never do today what will become someone else's responsibility tomorrow.

FAREWELL TO TWO CENTURIONS

We've been notified that Centurion 348 D.J.MELIA of SWC has passed on. This news is somewhat late coming our way but we nevertheless record it. He qualified in the 1963 Brighton-to-London-And-Back clocking 22.30.14 when reaching 100 Miles, at which point he'd achieved his goal and left the race. This race was 106 miles long, but an option of completing and being recorded at 100 miles was available to all. We learned of his demise when family members got in touch with The Centurions seeking details of his past achievements. 


Also we've said farewell to Centurion 571 THEO JANSSEN who sadly died on February 13th. He qualified in 1975 at the Ewhurst 100 Miles clocking 23.20.31, being one of 4 competitors given the same time as a hardy quartet of Attita (Holland) Club members walked in step towards the recorders. 


Many readers keep their Centurions Handbooks up-to-date and the usual endorsement (a dagger) can now be placed alongside their entries, as we express our condolence to their families.

BRIAN KEEGAN

Do you remember him? Brian, a member of the now disbanded London Vidarians and now residing in Peterborough, made a brief comeback a few years back. He's giving a talk in Romford on Wednesday May 16th an an Open Meeting of Havering Fabian Society (7.30pm). There's free admission and an advantage here is that Havering Museum charges £2.50p to get in but - when their Meeting Hall is hired out - attenders can enter for nowt, half-an-hour before commencement. So you can look around buckshee, in a museum that opened after a £1 million lottery grant. It's at 19/21 High Street, Romford. RM1 1JU. Evening parking is free further up the High Street. 

YOUNG ATHLETES 
DEVELOPMENT LEAGUE 2013

There's good news for a change...this proposed League, which commences business next year, intends including a walking race on every programme, though such info isn't yet confirmed. Therefore all Clubs need to provide youngsters if wanting points...hopefully some will take to it and seek more action! So Clubs have to be prepared for an influx of young race walkers and have plans to harness their talents and enthusiasm. You'll have till next year to organise this. Some of race walking's biggest critics are those who are no longer active and make harsh comments from positions of athletics retirement. Here's chances for such critics to come back and put something back into our pursuit...and see it flourish and expand!!! With this initiative, if it comes off, being so vital for our future envisage a situation where race promoters will need to organise events around these League meetings, so freeing up officials to concentrate on where growth may stem from.
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BOWING OUT
We wish STEVE UTTLEY well as he's taken early retirement from the Civil Service, in which he'd held a variety of interesting and important positions.


Highlights in Civil Service walking are : 3,000 Metres track titles in 1989 & 2011 and a 10K road title in 2012, but of course he came up against the likes of Bob Dobson at his best, Peter Selby, Dennis Jackson, Barry Graham, Andy Drake, Dave Turner and many others, including several more internationals, so actually he's done well to win what he did...and he's numerous place medals in his collection proving he was always there-or-thereabouts. Steve was regularly selected by the Civil Service for representative matches. Steve's a member of the RWA Southern Area Committee, and an esteemed Life Member of Ilford AC for whom he's held a number of positions and continues to successfully represent this Club with regular appearances. Like many retired Civil Service walkers he intends supporting their events and being available for representative selections. We all wish Steve a long, happy and active retirement!

BOOK INFO

From: Nick HARRIS : nick@sportingintelligence.com
Subject: A Man In A Hurry - The World's Greatest Walker
Hello,

My name is Nick Harris and I'm the editor of www.sportingintelligence.com and the co-author of a new book - to be published in April 2012 - which may be of interest to you and your group / readers. 'A Man In A Hurry - The Extraordinary Life and Times of Edward Payson Weston, the World's Greatest Walker' tells the story of Ed Weston, who will be a familiar character to many of you. But the book explores many aspects of Weston's incredible life that have remained, until now, hitherto unrevealed. As well as becoming the most famous pedestrian in the sport's golden age, and thereby becoming a key pioneer in the ultra-distance movement, he had a complex and controversial personal life, and in the 1870s bought the astonishing properties of cocaine (the coca leaf) to the fascinated attention of the British medical establishment for the first time.

A feature about his life can be read here:

http://www.sportingintelligence.com/2010/03/21/the-worlds-greatest-walker-ultra-marathons-victorian-pioneer-and-coke-210302/
You can find more information about the book at the links below, and please feel free to share them!

Thanks for your time, and in advance for your interest.

Yours.

Nick Harris 

De Coubertin Books

http://www.decoubertin.co.uk/our-books/
AMAZON

http://www.amazon.co.uk/Man-Hurry-Nick-Harris/dp/0956431372
FACEBOOK

http://www.facebook.com/pages/A-Man-in-a-Hurry/182451525137592?sk=wall

A LIFE ON THE OCEAN WAVES
While recently shopping, Woodbridge-based Centurion (No. 490) Squadron Leader MIKE PERKINS (ex Trowbridge & RAF) was stopped by a spotty youth with a clipboard who asked a few questions one of which was, "Are you still active?" Mike, who is currently planning a yachting voyage around the outer Scottish Isles said, "His head's still on his shoulders!"
LONDON INTER-CLUB CHALLENGE 2012
The card is : 28th April at Parliament Hill Fields, 16th June at Copthall Stadium, 7th July at Ashtons Track and 25th August at Coppthall Stadium. Races 1 & 3 are 3,000 metres - races 2 & 4 are 5,000 metres. Alas this summer's card throws up clashes (like the Olympians Tribute Luncheon)...but hopefully by mobilising all activists, if some don't fancy the main event on "clashing dates", they'll thrash out LICC track races to keep us in the spotlight. LICC 3,000 Metres Walk record holders are ALEX WRIGHT 13.12.34 on 26/7/08 and DIANNE BRADLEY 15.21.99 on 25/4/10...both at Copthall. Can you beat that?
SHINING A TORCH ON THE SITUATION

Dave,

One of the reasons why you may have only heard about Torchbearer rejections is that those who have been chosen are currently going through security checks and have been instructed to say nothing at this time. Announcements are due to be made in March. 

Inspirational sports people get selected via allocated places given to governing bodies such as the BOA and will inevitably go to National Treasures. The ballot places would appear to be going to people who have a current inspirational story that they hope will have an impact when stories become known. It's all pointing to unsung heroes who do stuff week in and week out without recognition that keep clubs, activities etc going. My guess is that there are many in race walking who could have been nominated and would have got through but no one in the sport thought about submitting their names.


Regards,  Ian Richards


EVENING ALL
March saw popular Chairman of the Metropolitan Police Walking Club ANDY BIGNOLD retire after 31 years of service to the public of Greater London. This year's function saw his last one as a serving Officer. Andy took over the Chairman's gavel from fellow "Good Egg" CHRIS FLINT and he's used to such an implement for he's a Member of the Guild of Toastmasters. In this role we've seen him don his traditional red jacket at numerous functions, including the annual Metropolitan Police Dinner & Reunion at New Scotland Yard...with his "quick change act" as jackets are switched when speaking as MPWC Chairman and then as Toastmaster! And who'll forget his commendable input when officiating for The Centurions at their House of Commons Centenary Dinner. 


He really was "Bignold of the Yard" for he worked there in the Commissioners Office...indeed it'll look odd to see him lining up for the rigmarole guests put up with, to gain entry, when attending future MPWC functions there. He may have retired but he'll not be vanishing, as being active is in his blood. He's a regular at Nijmegen Marches (34) and other major walking events and has been responsible for successfully advancing names of 7 race walking candidates for esteemed Life Membership of the Metropolitan Police Athletics Association. A talented man, he once provided a memorable cabaret at a Met.Police Annual Dinner, with Chris Foster. They should have kept it up as we've not seen such a gifted double act since Morecambe and Wise. Andy cares for sport and floated serious ideas to try and keep the popular Tanners Marathon going. Not a race walker but one of Pedestrianism's greatest friends and supporters, we wish Andy a long and enjoyable retirement and success in all he has planned.
INTER-COUNTIES MEETING

Some years ago this well established meeting kicked out race walking owing to poor turnouts. We campaigned strongly for a second chance, with ROGER MILLS & LAURIE KELLY among those in the van, and got back in. Some good showings were seen after reinstatement, but last year saw a poor turnout. This meeting, normally over the late May Bank Holiday Weekend, is now moved to August 25th at Bedford. So with maximum notice let's see Essex fully represented - and all other Counties too!

NO MORE ST. DUNSTAN'S
For decades St. Dunstan's and race walking have been synonymous. Many walkers from St. D's have appeared in walking races, some becoming Centurions. For years St. Dunstan walkers used to attend the annual Metropolitan Police Dinner & Reunion. This much respected Organisation has changed its name to better reflect its aim : from now this charity is called BLIND VETERANS UK.

A MAN IN A HURRY - THE WORLD's GREATEST WALKER

Of interest for the Centurions and ultra walkers. I did some research a while ago and discovered that the "Astley Belt" for "Long Distance Champion of the World" (relevant to this book) is still around and can be visited at Cambridge Folk Museum, who have very friendly staff who answered my questions.


Regards,  John C


SPEEDY RECOVERY & BEST WISHES TO GB WALKING LEGEND BOB DOBSON

Hello Dave,


Thanks for another great read of the March Essex Walker. May I take this opportunity to wish GB Distance Walking Legend Bob Dobson a speedy recovery from his ‘hammer toe’ operation. I well remember over 50 years ago attending Borough High Street for a Medical prior to being selected for the Metropolitan Police Cadet Corp when ‘hammer toes’ were a major reason for failing the medical. I have since realised how important good feet and toes are not only to a race walker but also a Policeman. Of course in those days the Police were seen so much more walking on the beat. It was interesting also that Peter Marlow, GB Olympian in 1972, in his most interesting Suffolk Legend video mentioned also the strength in depth of Police race walking over the years! If only we could wind back the clock today? 


Yours in Sport and Friendship.  Bill and Kath.


WALKING GOING OUT OF FASHION
The number of journeys taken by foot has fallen to its lowest level for 15 years. On average just 210 walking trips were taken by each Briton last year - a drop of more than a quarter. A 2011 Department of Transport survey found the average person made 960 trips with two-thirds of them in a car, with a fifth of all journeys less than 1 mile. It found a 28% decline in the average number of walking trips since 1995 and that only 41% of Britons walked for 20 minutes 3 times-a-week or more. Dr. Rachael Thompson said, "The fact that walking levels have dropped so far over such a short period is a deep concern because there is no suggestion that people have swapped walking for other types of activity."

ESSEX AA TRACK WALKS

Hi folks,


The 10k walk is at Ashton Playing Fields on April 21st.

The 3k walk is at Chelmsford on May 13th.

Info supplied by Kaye Merrywest. Can you publish and encourage the troops to enter.


Cheers.

Pauline
TOO FAR

Did any race walkers complete Brighton's recent Half Marathon? If so, they went over-distance by a third of a mile. Several among 7,427 competitors moaned about the distance, many after consulting personal measuring devices. Organisers remeasured to find a turning bollard had been misplaced between miles 4 & 5...they've promised such an error won't happen next time. Runners included buxom Katie Price and DJ "Fatboy Slim". Readers can recall an Essex-based organiser in the 80s who staged marathons with odd distances. What with "chips" and entrants having their own measuring devices and also timing themselves on accurate watches, will less officials be needed as technology advances?

THE LONDON WALKS RESCHEDULED

Entrants and others


The London Open Walks, which were overcome by snow at the beginning of February, have now been rescheduled for Sunday, 20th May, in Victoria Park, London; our thanks to Victoria Park Harriers and Tower Hamlets Borough Council for making this possible by fitting us into their own schedules. All arrangements will be as before, except that the S.R.W.A. Y.A.G. Championships will not be included, because they took place at Bexley a week after our cancellation. This message is going to all those who entered in advance or who said that they would be coming. Please let me know whether you wish your entry to stand for the new date or you would like to have your entry fee returned. In the latter case, we’ll start doing that in about a fortnight’s time, to allow for everyone to reply.


With best wishes.


Peter
Peter.Cassidy@btinternet.com
Additional Note : This isn't now a National YAG Grand Prix event owing to a clash with the Midland Area's Track Championships.


ONE IN - ONE OUT
The Virgin London Marathon on April 22nd marks Olympian DAVID BEDFORD's last time as Race Director for the 62 year old - described as the greatest showman in British athletics over the past 2 decades - is retiring. During his time in charge a staggering £460 million has been raised for charity and many of our readers have assisted in achieving this magnificent sum. His time has seen many classic races and a welter of world best times recorded. Taking over the reins is HUGH BRASHER, son of the late Olympic gold medallist CHRIS who dreamed up this event over 30 years ago and got it going...and then firmly established!


RUNCH HOUR
A recent survey estimates that around 2 million British workers now use part of their lunchtimes to go for runs/jogs; covering 3 miles of pavement and/or park space on average 3 times a week. Said celebrity personal trainer DALTON WONG, "Running during your lunch break can make you feel good. It gets you outside in the daylight and it's free." Perhaps race walking can tap into this market?
FIXTURES

31 Mar
Pat Furey Trophies Mtg/5 Miles


Lee Valley



1 pm

31 Mar
Olympic Park 5 Miles (now closed)

Stratford



2 pm

14 Apr
National 20K Champs + YAG


Redbridge Cycle Track
1.45 pm

21 Apr
Essex County AA 10,000 Champs

Ashtons Track

22 Apr
Virgin London Marathon



Greenwich Park


9 am

28 Apr
LICC 3,000 metres




Parliament Hill


11.45 am
28 Apr
Enfield League 5 Miles



Lee Valley



1 pm

30 Apr
SCVAC T&Field Lge 2,000 metres

Lee Valley

7 May 
Pednor 5 Miles (+U/15s 2 Miles) 


Chesham 5pm 

13 May
Essex County AA 3,000m Champs


Melbourne Stadium


16 May
Essex Police Championships (prov)


Chelmsford

16 May
Cambridge Harriers Olympic Dinner

20 May
London Walks





Victoria Park


1 pm

26 May
SRWA 1 Hour Championship + YAG

Dartford Track

2 Jun
Moulton Open 5 Miles (Double Points)


Moulton Village


1 pm

10 Jun
Downham Est Walks 10K/20K (+BMAF)
Downham Market

11 am

16 Jun
LICC 5,000 Metres + Enfield Lge


Copthall Stadium

11.45 am

17 Jun
BMAF 5K Championship



Horwich


19 Jun
Woodford Tuesday Walk Race 1, 3K

Ashtons Track


8.30 pm

23 Jun
Southern Area 20K Championships

Sutcliffe Park/Eltham

7 Jul

RWA Olympians Tribute Luncheon

Tower Thistle Htl/E1

12.30 pm

7 Jul

LICC 3,000 Metres




Ashtons Track


11.45 am

17 Jul
Woodford Tuesday Walk Race 2. 3K

Ashtons Track


8.30 pm

THOUGHTS OF BILL SUTHERLAND

Hello Dave, 


I feel that the Young Athletes Development League is certainly a big step in the right direction. However there are a number of factors presently that would definitely put off a younger athlete from taking part in Race Walking and need to be urgently addressed. Firstly how can a would-be Race Walker be encouraged to take up our sport when it is Judged by an ‘A’ and ‘B’ Rule in different levels of races. The situation is farcical and I feel sure that when this becomes known it is the biggest off putting factor we face today. In my era many walkers had bent knees but as long as they did not take an advantage of another walker they were purely warned and dealt with leniently. The most important thing was always contact. Secondly the truth is that many of the leading walkers are now not walking and yet we wonder why other disciplines in athletics have no interest in Race Walking. Unless a new method of Judging can be introduced to bring our great sport back to legal walking I personally cannot see where International Race Walking is going. Other issues that worry me is Race Walking is very much a slow pedestrian Sport compared with many more attractive sports and takes a massive amount of time and effort to reach the top. For there to be any headway there is a need for a big push through School Sports and finding a Teacher prepared to put in the extra time and effort to encourage as in the distant past. Also Walks in Village Fetes as organised by 1974 Commonwealth Games Silver Medallist Roy Thorpe would also be a great way of increasing our numbers generally in races. All good food for thought eh! Yours in Sport, Bill


Adds Hon. Ed. 
Bill's opinion is shared by many with respect to 'A' & 'B' Laws. At the Leamington Spa Town Hall Seminar some years ago, many speakers stated a wish for our whole sport to unite on a common definition which would satisfy all. Those in favour of 'A races, in favour of 'B' races and those with no preference. All wanted a common set of agreed words, and suggested examples were read out to further propel the discussion forward. Any sport with different Laws for different occasions lacks creditability.

LADY BRACKNELL's VIEW

In "The Importance Of Being Ernest" the good lady might have thought of "Essex Walker" when uttering, "There's only one thing worse than being talked about and that's not being talked about". A few have been in touch to advise that, a short while ago, the RWA Midland Area Committee discussed "Essex Walker"...or rather criticism of the standard of journalism in it! With declining fields etc., one would have thought the Midland Area Committee would have found more pressing topics for debate? Mind you that's a concern shared by all 3 Area Committees! Oddly enough Midland Area residents seem to like "Essex Walker" judging by the number who now take it...despite it featuring mainly Essex and general Home Counties news. Indeed, since the "Race Walking Record" became about a rare as a "Penny Black" both "Essex Walker" & "Enfield Walker" have seen more requests from folk wanting to receive such newsletters. Far from criticising Newsletters, most race walking folk now realise newsletters are filling our info-gap until such times as "Record" can get back on stream...which indeed it will soon. "Essex Walker" is like a TV programme - if you don't like it, you can reach for the "off" button. Midland readers are growing in number and Essex Walker now reaches 249 on email and over 40 on direct subscription. Apart from deaths, only 1 person has removed his name from our distribution list in the past 2 years. Critics can always have their say in our columns. Like Hon. Ed's race day commentaries and M/C performances, complaining about EW is hardly likely to make it better or worse!

WORLD MASTERS M75 3,000m INDOOR RECORD
David,

Arthur Thomson broke the Men's M75 Indoor 3000m Walk World Masters Record at Lee Valley. Arthur recorded a time of 16mins 29.62 seconds compared to the old record set by Toivo Tuomela of 17mins 02.20 seconds which had stood since 12th March 2005.


David Lipscomb (SCVAC Secretary)

Adds Hon.Ed. 
It was a race won comfortably by FRANCISCO REIS with IAN RICHARDS & JOHN HALL completing the frame and STEVE ALLEN (Barnet version) 4th.

ALLO ALLO ALLO
A report of findings taken in 2011 found that 52% of Metropolitan Police personnel were overweight, 22 obese and 1% morbidly obese. Perhaps it's time for a Walking Section to rise again to address such concerns? Recently stalwart MICK BANBROOK unearthed an old team photo of the Metropolitan Police Walking Squad which had about 40 of them lined up in 3 rows, and all were active participants. Can those days come around again?

LAST ORDERS

I was in West Croydon and chance remark in a shop led me to South Croydon to see for myself what is happening to The Swan and Sugarloaf. The person I spoke to lives opposite the pub and they told me that there is the possibility that the pub may be taken over by Tesco. There is local opposition to the plan and there have been squatters on the site and demonstrations. 

One of the press cuttings from "Croydon Today" (see below) suggests that the Tesco option is not a done deal. I will keep a quiet eye on how the story develops and wonder if we know anybody in the Croydon who can keep us informed. 

http://www.thisiscroydontoday.co.uk/Tesco-Swan-Sugar-loaf-pub/story-15087365-detail/story.html 

http://insidecroydon.com/2012/01/23/work-begins-to-give-swan-sugarloaf-a-new-lease-of-life/
Sue

Adds Hon. Ed. 
Thanks to Sue Clements for finding this out. Many readers who've raced/attended the London-to-Brighton will remember this historic public house, which features much in race walking history. It appeared on the late Dickie Green's famous pace chart which advised the requirements needed for London-to-Brighton entrants to aim for any targets...from a new course record to just dipping under that closing time barrier.

THE SWAN & SUGARLOAF

It would be a shame to see it turned into another Tesco Express store but better than it being knocked down as I note that it is not yet a listed building. I ask if someone living in the area could keep us posted. As the report says it is an iconic building and one that had huge significance for race walking in years past. 

Chris. (Flint)
OLYMPIC TORCHBEARERS

Full list now available on the London 2012 website at http://www.london2012.com
OUT AND ABOUT

The KING twins raced the Spanish/Portuguese combined 50K Championship bidding for Olympic qualifying times, but sadly it wasn't their day as both saw red on this occasion...but continue propelling themselves towards their goal. We wish them well in their next attempt. Falling numbers saw Spain & Portugal combine 50K's for a first time! Intrepid Loughton 2nd claimer SEAN PENDER heads afar to try and become a Centurion in Oz. We wish him well too! An in March's Lugano 20K NERINGA AIDETYTE was 12th in a PB 93.05 and remains focused for Olympian status.

INTER-COUNTIES WALKS from 
PAULINE WILSON

Hi folks

Please could you push for participation in the Inter Counties walks at Bedford on August 25th: first walk 11.00 am, second 11.30 am. Walkers cannot enter direct but must push their contacts at County level to ensure that they put an entry in. We had a pathetic turn out last year as it was the day before the Olympic test event (we can’t all be like Jo Jackson and win both!) and the CAU wanted to drop the walks this year. Only hard pleading from Peter Cassidy and Derek Hayward got them reinstated.
Now it is up to the Counties via us.

Cheers
Pauline
ON DISPLAY

The Suffolk market town of Halesworth has a museum, soon to have an Olympic Exhibition displaying items from local residents (past & present) with such connections. On display will be items lent by CHRISTINE ORME (nee COLEMAN) of her late father GEORGE's involvement including his Olympic vest . Christine was a leading race walker with many awards to prove it! We've seen Christine from time-to-time at Suffolk events such as Moulton and 100's at Newmarket's Racecourse.

STOP PRESS

As we go to press we hear Olympian PETER MARLOW, our RWA Hon.Championships Secretary has suffered a stroke and is now a hospital patient. All readers wish him well and a speedy recovery.
SCVAC 3,000 METRES

Hi folks,

For those who raced at the SCVAC Indoors 3000m at Lee Valley, there is some crappy video available at http://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PL48D0727DB8E99340. If you want a few selected seconds of this in .avi format, order to marvel at your style in freeze-frame with something like the free Solveig Multimedia editor

(http://www.solveigmm.com/en/products/avi-trimmer-mkv/),
 let me know which clip, how many seconds in, and for how many seconds, and I'll do my best to email it to you. First come first served and please don't knock me over in the rush. It is about one megabyte per second so bear in mind your ISP's attachment size limits. Camera angles were chosen for technical analysis rather than artistic impression, so if you want a high quality, artistic, memorable, dramatic visual reminder of your day - Mark Easton was there too doing his usual professional job! 

Graham (Chapman)

THE SWAN & SUGARLOAF


Many thanks for this information about the old Swan and Sugarloaf, which played an important role in the early history of SWC, as well as being a key staging post on the Brighton Road. We shall all be very grateful to be kept in touch with developments. 

Kind regards 

Sandra (Brown)
FULL CIRCLE


At those 1972 Munich Olympic Games PETER MARLOW came 17th in the 20K Walk clocking 1 hours 35 minutes and 38.8 seconds...finishing just behind Belgrave Harrier WILF WESCH who represented the host Country. Now 40 years on Peter's been tasked with organising the same event!








MAJOR AWARD


The Edgar Horton Trophy for 2011 was awarded to Dominic King for his performance in the 50k at Dudince.





Best wishes. Peter Cassidy� HYPERLINK "mailto:RaceWalkingAssociation@btinternet.com" \o "mailto:RaceWalkingAssociation@btinternet.com" �RaceWalkingAssociation@btinternet.com�








MOULTON PACKAGE - 2nd JUNE


A full card (3 events) is again on offer with changing at the new Village Hall, in which a RWA General Committee Meeting takes place in the morning, so many personages will be present. Action commences at 1pm (Amblers/Ramblers) with the main event hitting the streets at 1.45pm (note new time).











